	
	Town of North Stonington

Board of Selectmen Special Meeting

Wheeler High School Media Center

MINUTES for 

April 24, 2018 at 7:00 PM


Call to Order/ Roll Call – Selectwoman Kincaid, Selectman Carlson, and Selectman Urgo were present.  Selectman Urgo opened the meeting at 7:01 pm.

Pledge of Allegiance

Public Comments and Questions 

Selectman Urgo made a motion to move to 5A in new business first, and to add 4 in new business as a & b to Old business, Selectman Carlson seconded, approved 3-0-0.

Personal Property Exemption-Horses:  Phyllis Gregerman from 44 Broombridge Rd stated most horse owners in Town have the animals as pets.  Daryl DelGrosso explained current policy is that horses are taxable and the exemption is for $1K per horse only if filed.  If it is a working animal the owner needs to file and there is no maximum value.  There is also a 25% penalty for not filing.  Selectman Urgo made a motion to adopt local option 12-81GG (exemption of horses) from taxation.  Selectwoman Kinkaid seconded, approved 3-0-0.  Selectman Urgo will ask the Town attorney if that item needs to be approved at the Town Meeting.

119 & 123A Clarks Falls Road-Town Reverter Clause Discussion: The 2 properties are near Clarks Falls and currently owned by Baptist Church.  They have no use for them and cannot sell them (per restrictions – only for church use).  The buildings are of historical significance.  The Town can accept the properties or accept and dismiss the church use only wording.  This item needs to go to the Town Meeting.  The lots do not support septic and water.  The church will bring out Ledgelight for a 2nd opinion.  The roof is in need of repair.  There are toppled trees.  Tim Gingeralla stated the reverter clause was put in the deed by the Town and no church wants the properties.  The buildings were built in the 1800's.  The historical society has no interest.  The 119 property is the old school house.  Selectman Urgo and Selectwoman Kincaid did a walk through.  Selectman Carlson would like to schedule a walk through.  This item will remain on the agenda.  Selectman Carlson will discuss the issue with the historical society and the economic development committee.

Ordinance Update Review:  Selectwoman Kincaid explained that Juliet Hodge went through the Town ordinances regarding planning, zoning, land use and identified mistakes and errors.  Selectwoman Kincaid, Selectman Carlson and Juliet went through the ordinances and are creating an abbreviated version (ex. several items are listed to go to the Selectmen but should go to the building official, and flood items should go to planning and zoning).  Selectman Urgo recommended the draft copy go to the Town attorney and then vote on the finalized version.  Some full copies will be available at the Town Meeting and will be on the website.

Staffing Vacancies:  An offer has been made and accepted for the Admin Finance position.  The hiring committee did several interviews and had a rigorous process with a consultant.  The start date is May 14th.  Interviews will be conducted later this week with a panel for the Assistant Foreman and 2 seasonal employees.
284 Providence new London Tpke-Blighted Property:  No update.  This item will be kept on the agenda.  The owner is open to tearing down the building.

Greene Gables Demolition Update:  Selectwoman Kincaid stated they are almost ready to go out for bids for contracts.  They are working with Eagle Environmental as a consultant.  The work will include abate all toxic materials, remove them and then the Town will demolish the building.  Soil testing will be done in the area before and after to ensure lead paint is not present.  The foundation will be buried.  The windows in the cabin need abatement.  The cabin does not have a foundation.  The building has water, septic and electricity.  The 3 Selectmen will visit the property.  The original bid for abatement was for $33K but more toxic materials were found.

Old Fire Station Use Options:  The building will be used for recreation.  The fire company is agreeing to vacate the building.  If after 1 year a permanent solution is not found they may want to use the 2 bays in the old fire house for equipment. Selectman Urgo stated a permanent solution is in the works.  

Center for Emergency Services Update:  The new building cannot hold all of the equipment (ambulance, brush truck, UTV, boat).  Selectman Urgo is trying to fix the storage issue – possibly a permanent garage on the new ES property with 3 bays.  Current financing allows use of up to $6.36 million.  For now the fire company will take the 2 sheds.  Selectman Carlson made a motion to accept the MOA as presented, Selectwoman Kincaid seconded, approved 3-0-0.
Communications/Social Media Policy:  Lisa Mazzella explained the committee recommended minor revisions to the current Town social media policy by adding “in association with the Town’s Communications Committee” to sections 2A, 2D, and 3B.  Selectman Urgo made a motion to approve the revisions, Selectman Carlson seconded, approved 3-0-0.

Fiscal year 18-19 Budget:  The Selectmen reviewed the budget and revisions and are going with the Governor’s assumptions which is the most conservative.  Selectman Urgo made a motion recommending to the Board of Finance a general government budget of $6,360,356.  Selectwoman Kincaid seconded, approved 3-0-0.

Annual Town Meeting Preparations:  Selectwoman Kincaid explained the Communications committee is focused on the Public Hearing being announced once the Board of Finance approves the budget.  Then the information about the Annual Meeting will also be disbursed.

Sale/Donation of Scott Air Packs-NSVFC:  Chief Charlie Steinhart stated the packs are no longer needed since they were recently replaced (previous to replacement the packs were 17 years old).  He is recommending the air packs go to Maine which has limited fire supplies.  The pump and tank are going to Preston.  The air packs will be given to the Town and the Selectmen will figure out next steps.
Tax Refunds:  $304.78 to Thalaya Bell, $2,816.62 to Edward Murphy, $246.95 to Elizabeth Wanstall.  Selectwoman Kincaid made a motion to approve the tax refunds, Selectman Carlson seconded, approved 3-0-0.

Selectman Urgo expressed concern that he is not seeing checks and balances, a lack of communication, and there are many unanswered questions regarding the fire company exiting the current building.  Selectman Carlson requested a flow chart of the fire company to understand current operations versus once in the new building.  Selectwoman Kincaid requested ambulance be added to the chart.  Selectman Carlson recommended a regular reporting schedule for meetings.  Chief Steinhart will meet with the 3 Selectmen to address concerns and explained the Pres. handles operations, the Chief is in charge of volunteers.

Minutes:  Selectman Carlson made a motion to accept the April 10, 2018 Board of Selectmen Meeting minutes.  Selectwoman Kincaid seconded, approved 3-0-0.
Adjournment – the meeting was adjourned at 9:43 pm.  Respectfully submitted by Claire Silva
